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Village of Westville   


Regular Meeting 
October 21, 2020

7pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 7:00pm, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Present at Roll Call: Sandlin, Hall, Delhaye, Jenkins, Hughes, Dunham, Attorney Barney as well Village Treasurer Larson and Village Clerk Slavik. 
AGENDA

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the agenda. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin.  Motion carried

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Bob Heaton from the American Legion said that someone illegally received money from a poker machine a few years ago; as the police came in the back, the man went out the front door. They chased him down Rt. 1. He said that Mayor Weese was on the police force at the time and confiscated the money and turned it in. (Mayor’s post-meeting correction note: it was Chief Booe who was on the force and confiscated the money and turned it in.) The Legion is asking when they will get that money back, as it has been years and years.  Mayor Weese suggested they would need to go through the state’s attorney’s office but said he will check in on it. 
A Mack St. resident thanked the Village for street work. Weese said we did about 4 roads with this BAM and will see how it holds up.

KVCB Doug Toole was here for the Health Dept. and KVCB. They had their electronics collection this past weekend. He said the EPA will send a contractor to pick up old tires. Open to Villages and Townships. If the Village sends a crew into alleys, those become Village tires. They just need a count so that the contractor knows how many trucks to bring.  KVCB Brenda Adams brought an invoice and thanked the Village for their continued membership at the $150.00 level, asks for continued support and explains the benefits of a corporate membership at $1,000.00. Dunham asked about collection bins, such as for plastic. Toole said the market for plastics does not support it. Adams has tried to ask Veedersburg about the market they feed to; they have not returned her call. Doug said the organization talks about that a lot recycling. 

MINUTES

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Regular Meeting minutes from 09-23-2020, the ZPCIC Meeting minutes of 09-30-2020 and the Gas & Water Committee Meeting minutes from 10-06-2020. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hall. No further discussion. Motion carried.  
The Clerk said the first line of the Carnaghi listing needs crossed off. The second line was paid. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the Claims and place on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Delhaye. No further discussion. Motion carried.

CLERK REPORT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Clerk Report, turn the money over to the Treasurer and place the report on file. Motion by Hall; second by Delhaye. Motion carried.   

TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Larson said this month gives us 6 months into the year and gives a good indication of what we will need in order to amend the budget, to include salary increases and in the water we want to look at purchasing/fixing some lines in the spring and include it in the amended budget. He will try to give them something about the beginning of November to have a better number so they can project the next 6 months. 

Weese entertained a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report and place on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.
COMMUNICATIONS 

(none)

STREETS & ALLEYS
Chairman Hall highlighted items on the report and said we have Wyatt helping until the end of the month. We need tires for the F250; it is used the most for plowing snow. He said next week they will work on cleaning up the snow removal equipment. 
 Streets & Alleys Report  September 11, 2020 through October 15, 2020

Streets & Alleys • Erected post/sign at Village Hall, Walnut/PA, Bowman/W. Main • Picked picnic tables up from Julee’s Shooting Star • Cold patch: Hickman by railroad tracks, sinkholes on Short and Park Sts. and by Robinson Chiropractic • Repaired taillights on F250 • Trim trees on S. Scott/Short • Pick up blades, drop weed eater at B&D Mower Shop • Rock: Washington, E. Main (help Gas/Water patch E. Main) Sidewalks • Cold patch sidewalk on Bridgett to eliminate trip hazard Park: • Installed 5 new swings • Paint over graffiti on bleachers by basketball court • Mulched leaves  

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried. 

SEWERS

Chairman Delhaye had nothing to report.
SIDEWALKS 

Chairman Sandlin had nothing to report. 
POLICE 

Chairman Hall hi-lighted items on the report.  There were 43 reports and 228 calls for the reporting period. He said they are trying to do more traffic stops. The new car is in and everything is installed except for the cage. Once that is installed, we will start stripping the other one down to sell it. He said we are doing pretty good with part-timers covering shifts. Mayor Weese said that Josh Brown resigned from part-time availability at Westville. Motion by Delhaye; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.

GAS & WATER 

Delhaye highlighted items on the report.  Bennett said there is a substantial leak in town somewhere. Avg. is 290,000 gallons at this point, but we are at 405,000 and they are looking for a leak. The leak survey tea mis coming from Belleville this Friday to help locate it.  He told the board about upcoming training, as well. 
GAS & WATER REPORT BY SUPT MICHAEL BENNETT September 11, 2020 through October 15, 2020

In the Water Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, took routine samples, changed daily totalizer chart, calculated daily usage, took chlorine residuals, swept/mopped plant, replaced heaters at both towers and repaired a leak on the service line at 303 Jules. In the Gas Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, changed daily high/low charts, checked odorizer daily, patrolled the system, took odorant readings, moved a service at 1701 Danville St and another at 215 Wisconsin, installed a new service at 319 Virginia St, repaired a riser on Clingan Lane, cut off a service at 410 Red Store St., a house will be torn down and had training over record keeping from U.S.D.I. Engineer Tyler Enloe. In Other Business they mowed grass, cut brush around fences, shut off delinquent gas and water services, will be shutting off more, are reading meters now and had a meeting for gas and water multiple topics.
J.U.L.I.E. Calls 

53 

Gas & Water Work orders
 
26
Water Work Orders 

17

Odor Calls   


 
  4
Gas Work Orders 

11

CO Calls     


 
  0
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Hall; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.

PARK

Chairman Delhaye gave a progress report on the new announcer’s stand. Volunteers including him, Chris Gallion and three guys from youth football and said that Alvarez Painting took $150.00 off the bid. He said we will try to pour concrete approaches to the doors if the weather holds up. The electrical is almost finished. They trenched power from the concession stand and tied it into the inside; interior lights and outlets are done. There are four outside outlets and dusk to dawn lights still need installed. Tomorrow morning, they will cut power to the old booth. Westville Lions Club will hold their annual Trunk-or-Treat event on October 31st from 6-8pm. Delhaye sets 11-02 as the closing date for the park the then the guys will winterize the restrooms. Weese said at first, we said no to Trunk-or-Treat and then the Vermilion County Health Dept. gave it a “go” if vehicles will be separated a distance in the park. He said other entities were questioning allowing this and not their events, like the Fire Dept. car show, for example, but VCHD told the Village they could not allow it on their property so Weese had to refer them to VCHD. Hall pointed out that they will have the trunk-or-treat in St. Mary’s parking lot if it is too wet.  
BUILDINGS/GROUNDS

Chairwoman Hughes had nothing to report. Hall said the front window has plywood over it and we first thought it was a rock thrown by a passing vehicle, but the surveillance cameras show a person intentionally throwing a rock at it. It is the same person that damaged the library. Dell Storm is going to replace the window, but it will take at least 3 weeks. The individual will be charged because the repair cost is over $300.00.
Unfinished business
(none)
NEW BUSINESS

Phil Donelson is with Utility Pipe Sales and distributes materials for water and sewer systems. He is here to discuss meters. This has been discussed with Westville for over a year. Their system is unique. Most meters will read usage for homes, but what has changed is the way that the data is collected. Before people went into the field to collect readings. Their system will read gas and water meters.   Westville currently has some drive-bys, but is having issues with radios dying and struggles with the manufacturer and is looking at making a change; Westville is needing something more reliable and a system that will take us farther into the future. Theirs can be set up to be an AMI (fixed base system…all meters in the system will take an hourly reading and send the info to a data collector…we would need another antenna in town) and will send the info from all meters in town. The next morning the reports are generated and there is a spreadsheet that shows tampers and leaks every day. They get a daily snapshot of what is going on. They can isolate leaks and will know what the system is using to bill residents properly. When the current meters lock up now, we must estimate water usage. Workers can also control workflow better, too, and this should eliminate an interruption to workflow. Daily reading has many benefits. In the past, it was a luxury. There are fewer resources these days (less workers, tougher to find them) but their system is all automated. Westville will not need new software because their system works with the system Westville currently has. Bennett and Griffith visited a site that has the layout like ours and got to see a system like ours and see how this works for them. 
Their network difference is in design. Theirs is a mesh network (patented, used to be military technology) and all the meters in their system act as a repeater (like a wi-fi hotspot …like every meter pit, every radio can find all the others near it. This allows for minimal infrastructure – probably just a couple of antennas. When a radio, say across the street, wakes up, it will wake up the others around it and this continues in a pattern. This saves on battery life and saves time. These are very simple, flexible to use and to troubleshoot. They are not at the mercy of a cell tower nor do they have to have a huge antenna or have FCC licensing. 

Weese wanted him to talk about the battery unit. Donelson said the equipment (German engineering) will run like 25 years and is pretty accurate. The batteries on what the Village has currently start to die at 8-12 years. The batteries on their system are replaceable and can be replaced for $25.00 each. The meters are guaranteed for 15 years and the antenna for 20 years. It is a completely self-contained network. There will be network patches; it is a 2-way radio that sends a signal back and forth. When it gets a signal back it knows it is communicating with the antenna. The patches and updates are updated for the life of the meter. Other company radio reads are mounted on the meter itself and you throw it away when you change out the meter. The proposed equipment has been engineered to make their system something that will last. They did a prop-study of Westville and guarantee a 98.5% read rate. If something is not reading properly, it is on them.  They get a perk with towns with as many meters as we have. They will set up a couple pieces of infrastructures and then their engineers set it up so that we can take a trial run. This shows how they support their product. They have 2-3 staff meters that only support the meters. They can have people here to sit with office staff during billing to walk them through it. There are 2 portals that come with it. Error codes show up in the morning showing if something is not reading properly or if there is a leak. This allows for better customer service. If there is a wire problem or damage, the different parts can be swapped out easily. Bennett pointed out if the new meters are reading properly, they show green and if they do not, they show red. Our current meters are approaching 11 years old. Master Meter is making good on warranties but dragging their feet. Michelle Burks is holding their feet to the fire. We average 75-80 meters dying a month. We change out about 100 a month, but then so many keep dying. When we bought meters 10-15-20 years ago, they were not made as well as meters are now. We will make money by putting new meters in because of the loss reduction from losing 10-15% on readings and this allows current staff to manage their time better. Customers appreciate a heads up when discrepancies are discovered. Brittany said they can email people their water usage that shows them a PDF, also. Jenkins asked how long Pinckneyville has had their system and it has been going on two years. Jenkins said we have several meters that sit in water. Phil said it cannot read through thick leaves with water on top or if someone parks a truck over it. But it sees when something did not read for a couple days and someone could physically go out and check it. The meters can be completely submerged. The radios just need to be able to reach out to each other. The radio hangs in the top of the meter pit lid. Bennett said a lot of the lids already have holes in from when we went to touch read meters. These will read with steel lids; plastic lids are better, but they do not require them on our system. If they find the steel lid is causing an issue, they have made it where the radios can be mounted without a meter and then it serves as a repeater…they can go on telephone poles or use them to get over a rise in the landscape. Theirs is as price competitive as any system out there. They do the infrastructure, the training, and the support. It is a long-term relationship.  
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to stick with the $150.00 membership fee with KVCB. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hall. No further discussion. Motion carried.

Weese reiterated the park will close November 2nd.
Mayor Weese said that the Trick or Treat hours for the Village is set for 5-8pm. Only porches with lights on may be approached and he said CDC guidelines must be adhered to.
Bennett said we plan to send a letter of intent to MGCM to get out of our contract with them. He said the rate was 86¢ per therm last year and this month was already at $1.16. Bennett said today he heard it is going even higher. He said Ron Ragan has his own company now. He was with One Oak and was affiliated with MO Gas. They did a rate study, and with Ron’s company, Westville could realize a $158,000.00 savings over what they looked at last year with last year’s rates. Bennett was on a conference call today and said it is not going to get any better with what MGCM is charging. He said they tried billing us for training and we don’t’ train with them. We train in Sullivan. They agreed but went into our reserves to pay for the training. Reserves come from member cities; so MGCM took money from us to pay for others’ training. Bennett is looking for ways to save money for the town and the people. A municipal attorney charged us $250.00 and looked our contract over. It is now a 5-year contract that automatically renews. Bennett said we have 2 years go, and if we state that we want to get out today, we must go five years from the date of notice. This attorney thinks if we give notice that we want out we could probably get out in 6 months. The attorney wrote a letter of intent for us to sign. Jenkins asked if transmission would change; Weese said that just the supplier would change. Weese said a younger crew is running MO gas now and they want more money and want it fast. 
Bennett explained all the fees that MGCM tacks on. The attorney said it is all unheard of. All those fees add up to $158,000.00 savings in one year.  We will have Attorney Barney look at the contract and letter and resolution that the other attorney suggested we needed to adopt before we send the letter.
 Mayor Weese entertained a motion to have the authority to send the letter of intent once Barney reviews. Motion by Hall; second by Delhaye. No further discussion. Motion carried.
Gas & Water Clerk Michelle Burks explained increasing penalties from 5% to 10%. We are lower than other communities. Weese said it was 10% and we lowered it, for older people, but the older people pay their bills. 

Gas & Water Clerk Brittany Griffith said security deposits are $25.00 for water and $100.00 for gas currently and they would like to increase those to $100.00 for water and $150.00 for gas for new residents. She said our deposits are low; she said they compared ours to other towns and they are in that range that we want to raise to. She said it would help the Village but would also help landlords. For people who skip out on their bills, they would have more of a cushion. Jenkins asked if this has nothing to do with refunds after 2 years. Brittany said that is not part of this. These deposits are from new owners and renters, and they still get it back, if they are current when they move out. After their final bill is satisfied, whatever is remaining of the security deposit is sent back to them.
Burks said reconnect fees are currently $25.00 for Gas and $25.00 for Water. They would like to increase each to $100.00 to reconnect. The board thinks $100.00 is too much. Burks said if we increase reconnects, DISCONNECTS decrease. Once other towns raised their reconnect fees to $100.00, according to Bennett, they hardly have anyone shut off because people do not want to pay the higher fee to reconnect. The board still feels $100.00 is too much. Jenkins said especially with folks losing their jobs and having trouble paying the bill and the reconnect fee. Hughes feels like it can go that high in a year or two when things get better, but not now. Bennett explained how with our hometown pride, we work with people and write a contract, and this is better than budget billing.  Jenkins said when there is a turn on, is it while they are on duty and if they want it on after hours, they pay. Barney said then when we turn on when they are on duty, we are not incurring fees and we get a 10% penalty fee already. The board prefers to raise reconnect fees to $50.00 for gas and $50.00 for water. Barney said if utilities are off, and there is this deposit, then it goes towards their balance. Jenkins said our deposits go back after 2 years. Hall says if someone is having trouble, he thinks they could pay $25.00 extra on next two bills to pay it. Britt says they do work with them like that already.
Griffith said the minimum meter charge for out of town is $3.00 and they want to go to $7.00. It is $3.00 in town and they want to raise to $5.00. Bennett surveyed 20 towns and the lowest is $12.00. Our $3.00 on the minimum meter charge goes to the state currently. Jenkins pointed out if the meter goes bad, the Village pays for it. Bennett said that of the $7.00, $3.00 still goes to the state. The in-town increase would not affect many people unless they shut their gas off. 

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to increase the penalty fees from 5% to 10%. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hall. No further discussion. Motion carried.

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to increase security deposits to $100.00 for water and $150.00 for gas. Motion by Jenkins; second by Hughes. Hall, Delhaye and Dunham vote “YES”, Sandlin votes “NO”. No further discussion. Motion carried. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to increase reconnect fees to $50.00 for gas and the same for water. Motion by Sandlin; second by Delhaye. No further discussion. Motion carried.

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to increase gas minimum billing for out-of-town customers to $7.00 and to increase gas minimum billing for in-town customers to $5.00. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hall. No further discussion. Motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 8:20p.m. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. Motion carried.  
